Sandy Town Council



Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Tuesday 31st July 2012 in the Council Chamber, 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy commencing at 7.30 pm.

Present: Cllrs N Aldis, J Ali, W Jackson, C Osborne, M Pettitt, M Scott,
D Sharman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton (Town Mayor) and G White. 

Absent: Cllrs Mrs S Lunn, K Lynch, Mrs M Runchman (Two council seats vacant.)
	1
	Apologies for absence (52/2012-2013) 

Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Lunn, Lynch and Runchman.

Central Bedfordshire Cllrs Mrs C Maudlin and Ms N Sheppard, and the Town Clerk had also sent apologies.

The Mayor reported that, as a result of illness and holiday commitments, there was no member of staff present to take the minutes. A discussion took place and Standing Orders checked. There was nothing in Standing Orders which prevented the meeting continuing and it was resolved: that the meeting should continue and the offer of Cllr Osborne to take the minutes be accepted.

The Mayor reported that she had just seen an e-mail message from Cllr Mrs J Smyth resigning from the Town Council. This was noted with regret.



	2
	Declaration of interests (53/2012-2013)

Cllr Aldis declared non-pecuniary interests in item 8 on the agenda as an allotment holder and in item 9 as a member of the Sandy Historical Research Group.

There were no declarations of pecuniary interests.



	3
	Minutes of previous meeting (54/2012-2013)

It was resolved to approve the minutes of the Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 23 July 2012, (which had been circulated in advance) as a correct record of proceedings subject to the following amendments:

(i) Minute 38/2012-2013 (a): Line 8, change ‘backed’ to ‘backs’.

(ii) Minute 41/2012-2013: Amend line 7 to read “Cllrs Aldis and Lynch addressed the meeting and then left the room for the rest of this item.”

(iii) Minute 41/2012-2013: Amend line 9 to read “the normal safeguards, eg personal guarantees, would need to be put in place.”

(iv) Minute 46/2012-2013: Add to line 11 on page 8 “and forward them to Central Bedfordshire Council by 8th August 2012.”

(v) Minute 49/2012-2013: Add to line 7 “used her casting vote to vote against the motion.” 



	4
	Public Participation (55/2012-2013)

There were no members of the public present. 



	5
	Minutes of Committees and Sub-committees and recommendations (56/2012-2013)

It was resolved to receive the minutes of a meeting of the Development Scrutiny Committee on 16th July 2012. The recommendations from this Committee had been considered at the Town Council Meeting on 23rd July 2012.

It was resolved to receive the minutes of a meeting of the Human Resources Sub-committee on 16th July 2012. 

It was resolved: that, to assist the flow of decision making, the order of the remaining items be varied.


	6
	Property (57/2012-2013)

It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers would be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 (ie commercially sensitive information).

Members referred to the Confidential Report that was submitted to the Town Council Meeting on 23rd July and earlier reports and site visits.
Following debate it was resolved to authorise the Clerk to act on this matter within prescribed guidelines.
For: Cllrs Ali, Osborne, Pettitt, Scott, Sharman, Smith, Mrs Sutton and White.

Against: Cllr Jackson.

Abstention: Cllr Aldis.

Members discussed the proposal considered previously at the Town Council Meeting on 23rd July 2012 to install a metal unit to serve as a mess room at the Depot as a replacement for the portakabin.

It was resolved: to purchase a 20’ x 10’ unit as soon as possible, as detailed in the report, at a cost of £10,573 plus connection charges and that this sum be found from the Capital Account of the Council’s General Reserves. 



	7
	Allotments (58/2012-2013)

It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers would be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 (ie confidential and personal information).

The Confidential Report received from Central Bedfordshire Council for the Town Council Meeting on 23rd July was considered. It was resolved: to take no further action on the site under consideration in the report and that Central Bedfordshire Council be informed accordingly. 

Reference was made to an email received from Mr A Havergal as Chairman of Sandy Allotments Association. Cllr Aldis declared a pecuniary interest in this matter as an Allotment Holder, addressed the Meeting and left the room for this item only.

After discussion, it was resolved: to instruct the Clerk to investigate the additional site identified and bring an up to date report on all potential and previously considered sites to the Community and Environment Services Meeting on 20th August 2012 together with the current procedure for the compulsory purchase of land should this be required.



	8
	Beeston Orchard (59/2012-13)

It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers would be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 (ie commercially sensitive information).

The Confidential Report received from Central Bedfordshire Council for the Town Council Meeting on 23rd July 2012 was considered and discussed. 

It was resolved: that the Town Council enter into negotiations with Central Bedfordshire Council to acquire land in Beeston, recognising that some costs will be incurred, with a view to subsequently devolving the management of the site to another group for a Community Orchard and other community purposes.



	9
	Human Resources (60/2012-2013)

It was resolved: that, following the resignation of Cllr Mrs Smyth, Cllr Aldis would take over as Acting-Chair of the HR Sub-Committee until the Sub-Committee meets to appoint a new Chairman, and be a Member of the Grievance Panel.

It was resolved: that under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 (as extended by s.100 of the Local Government Act 1972), the public and accredited representatives of newspapers would be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 (ie personal information).

It was resolved: to suspend Standing Orders and to allow the meeting to continue beyond 10 pm in view of the pressing nature of incomplete business.

The Recommendation (item 4 ii) of the HR Sub-Committee Meeting on 16th July 2012 was considered together with further information tabled from ex-Councillor Mrs Smyth. After discussion, it was resolved that the recommendation be approved and that the services of HR Initiatives Ltd be engaged at an estimated cost of £1,360 to be funded from a Staffing budget. 
It was also resolved to offer a member of staff a period of paid leave until the pending investigation was concluded.

Councillor Scott confirmed that his request for a leave of absence had been withdrawn at the Council Meeting on 23rd July until the Council Meeting on 10th September 2012.


	10
	Investment of Funds (61/2012-2013)

The Clerk’s Report, which had been circulated prior to the Meeting, was considered. The current short-term investment options were, however, not available and therefore to allow the various options to be further explored together with an Investment Strategy to be prepared and the property matters discussed earlier to be pursued, it was resolved to invest the £380,000 received from the Fallowfield Agreement in Lloyds TSB at the highest rate available for the next three months.



	11


	Committee Substitutes (62/2012-2013)

The Clerk’s Report which had been circulated prior to the Meeting was considered. It was recognised that the intention of the Policies Sub-committee and Town Council had been that Substitute Members be permitted for the three main Committees and the Human Resources Sub-Committee.

It was resolved: to appoint five Substitute Members to each main Committee and to the HR Sub-Committee as follows:

Development Scrutiny Committee: Cllrs Aldis, Jackson, Mrs Runchman, Scott, 1 vacancy
Community Services & Environment Committee: Cllrs Mrs Lunn, Osborne, Pettitt, Sharman, White, two vacancies
Policy Finance & Resources Committee: Cllrs Ali, Lynch, Smith, Sutton, one vacancy

Human Resources Sub-Committee: Cllrs Ali, Lynch, Smith, Sutton, one vacancy

It was resolved: that the procedure laid down in Standing Orders and the Clerk’s report should be followed.   



	12
	Christmas Lights (63/2012-2013)

Cllr Aldis reported that he had been elected as Chairman of the Christmas Lights Working Group at the Meeting held on 27th July 2012. Eight Councillors had attended the meeting, the Chamber of Trade had declined to send a representative whilst the Town Team had sent apologies for absence. Reference was made to notes of the meeting, prepared by Cllr Lunn.  It had been confirmed at that meeting that the Christmas Lights would continue in the Town and that the Town Council wished to involve the Chamber of Trade, the Town Team Committee and other interested parties, and be open to suggestions from the public. A switching-on ceremony would continue to be held and it was anticipated that this would be during the afternoon of Sunday 2nd December, but may be a slightly different format to that previous. All members of the Chamber of Trade would be invited to participate in the project.
It was resolved: that a positive press release based on the decisions of the Working Group would be drafted.  




CONFIDENTIAL NOTE DISCLOSED TO THE PUBLIC – NOVEMBER 2012

File note

Town Council 31 July 2012

Property (57/2012-2013)

Confidential Item of business

After considerable debate on the advantages and disadvantages of relocation, it was resolved (after a request for a recorded vote) that the Town Council makes an offer for the Old Methodist Chapel site of £250,000, but be prepared to negotiate up to £300,000 if required, subject to confirmation that parking and access at the rear of the building off Faynes Court is possible. It was also resolved that the Clerk contacts a suitable agent to actively market 10 Cambridge Road and the TIC Building.

For: Cllrs Ali, Osborne, Pettitt, Scott, Sharman, Smith, Mrs Sutton and White.

Against: Cllr Jackson.

Abstention: Cllr Aldis.

PAGE  

